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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
PLANDOME HEIGHTS VILLAGE HALL 

FEBRUARY 5, 2024; 7:00 PM 
MINUTES OF MEETING 

Present: Mayor    Kenneth C. Riscica 
Trustee    Daniel Cataldo  
Trustee          Mary Hauck 
Trustee    Kristina Lobosco  

  Trustee    Norman Taylor  
  Clerk-Treasurer   Marie Brodsky 
  Deputy Clerk   Susan Martinez 
  Village Attorney  Christopher Prior, Esq. 
 
Also Present: Jerry Love   Resident, ARB Board Member 
  Eric Carlson   Resident, BZA Board Member  
  Rosemary Mascali  Resident, Plandome Heights Civic Association 
  Laura Maurischat  Resident, ARB Board Member 
  Marijo Lantier   Village Consultant 
  Don Parker   Resident, ARB Board Member 
  Ed Aydag   Resident, ARB Board Member 
 
Absent:           Trustee    Florence Musalo  
 
At 7:00 p.m. Mayor Riscica called the meeting to order and called for the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
The Mayor reported with profound sadness the passing, too soon and too quickly, of Trustee Gus 
Panopoulos on Saturday, February 3, 2024 at 53 years old.  Our hearts go out to his wife, Irene, and his 
twin daughters, Ava and Grace and the extended Panopoulos family.  Trustee Panopoulos served the 
Village for over 8 years, since April of 2015, and was a beloved member of the Board of Trustees.  The 
Mayor noted that Trustee Panopoulos brought special skills as an accomplished attorney and entrepreneur 
which made him a talented Trustee.  However, his love of the village and its residents made him an 
extraordinary Trustee.  His loss is deeply felt by his family, Village leadership, his friends, colleagues 
and the greater community.  In respect of his passing, and by motions made by Trustee Norman Taylor 
and seconded by Trustee Daniel Cataldo, it was unanimously, 

RESOLVED, that the flag of the Village of Plandome Heights be lowered to half-staff in 
respect of the passing of Trustee Gus Panopoulos and that such flag shall remain in that 
state for approximately two weeks.  And it is further, 

RESOLVED, that such action be memorialized in a photo containing a short tribute to 
Trustee Gus Panopoulos and that such photo tribute be communicated to the Panopoulos 
family with the additional message, “May God rest his soul and comfort his family” and 
further that such photo tribute be annexed to these minutes as Exhibit 1 and become a 
permanent part of the Village records, and it is further, 
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RESOLVED, that a tribute, “The Village reflects on the passing of Trustee Gus 
Panopoulos,” be posted on the Village website, circulated to all in Village leadership and 
service and delivered to the official newspaper of the Village, the Manhasset Press, for 
publication, and that such tribute be annexed to these minutes as Exhibit II to become a 
permanent part of the Village records. 

 
The Mayor then reported with sadness the passing of long-time resident Anne P. Carlson on February 4, 
2024.  Anne was 94 and lived in the Village for 52 years. Anne was predeceased by her husband, Eric G. 
Carlson and she is survived by her son, Eric R. Carlson, his wife Joanna and their three children, 
Katherine, Eric and Alexia.  Eric R. Carlson is currently a member of our Zoning Board and formerly 
served on our Planning Board.  
 
Anne was a talented artist in the mediums of ceramics and oil painting and she was an adjunct professor 
at the Pratt Institute, her alma mater, for 43 years.  A particularly resilient person, Anne survived the loss 
of her first husband and first child in the same year.  After a period of mourning and reflection, Anne 
remarried, had a son and moved to Plandome Heights in 1972 where she remained for 52 years.  Anne 
was physically active her entire life participating in sports in her youth including track, but she ultimately 
developed a love of tennis in her later years and played regularly until she was 86. The relationships Anne 
had with her “tennis friends” were very dear to her.  Anne’s passion for art, and tennis was only surpassed 
by her love for her family.  
 
In respect of Anne’s passing, and by motions made by Trustee Norman Taylor and seconded by Trustee 
Daniel Cataldo, it was unanimously, 
 

RESOLVED, that the flag of the Village of Plandome Heights be lowered to half-staff in 
respect of the passing of long-time Village resident and friend, Anne P. Carlson, and that 
such flag shall remain in that state for approximately one week; and it is further, 

RESOLVED, that such action be memorialized in a photo containing a short tribute to 
Anne P. Carlson and that such photo tribute be communicated to the Carlson family with 
the additional message, “May God rest her soul and comfort her family,” and further that 
such photo tribute be annexed to these minutes as Exhibit 1 and become a permanent part 
of the Village records. 

 
The Mayor then turned the discussion to the approval of the minutes of the Board of Trustees’ January 8, 
2024 Regular Meeting.  The Trustees confirmed that they read the draft minutes.  After discussion, upon 
motion by Trustee Hauck, seconded by Trustee Cataldo, the following resolution was unanimously 
adopted by all Trustees present: 

RESOLVED, that the minutes of the January 8, 2024 Regular Meeting and the Board of Trustees 
in the forms presented by the Village Clerk-Treasurer are hereby accepted and approved, as 
amended, and the Clerk-Treasurer is hereby instructed to file the minutes in the minutes book of 
the Village. 

 
The Mayor then provided an update on the issue of public safety and resident concerns in light of reports 
of a recent  increase of home break-ins in neighboring communities.  The Mayor has communicated 
regularly with the other mayors on the Port Washington peninsula as well as Nassau County Police 
Inspector Vitelli, the 6th precinct Commanding Officer.  As a result of the collective effort of the Mayors, 
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Patrick J. Ryder, Commissioner of the Nassau County Police Department, was holding an open meeting 
for residents to discuss Public Safety at the time of our meeting.  The Mayor stated that law enforcement 
in the Village is provided by the Nassau County Police Department.  Residents pay their taxes directly to 
support the NCPD and the NCPD is one of the finest police departments in the Country.  The Village 
works closely with NCPD to ensure that our needs are understood and addressed.  The Village is also 
paying close attention to what other villages may do in addition so that it can consider successful efforts.  
The Mayor recommends residents communicate with the Nassau County Police Department directly. 
 
The Mayor then moved the meeting to discuss the matter of establishing a consistent criterion for the 
Architectural Review Board (ARB) with respect to residents’ installations of Solar Panels.  Village 
attorney Christopher Prior presented a draft of a proposed change to Village Code regarding the 
installation of Solar Panels.  The Board considered comments from residents in attendence and the Mayor 
conveyed comments from the Building Inspector.  The Board advised counsel to make certain changes to 
the proposed law based on this input.  The Board will continue the discussion during the next BOT 
meeting scheduled for March 4, 2024 with a possible Public Hearing at the April 1, 2024 Annual 
Meeting. 
 
The Mayor then asked the Clerk and Trustee Lobosco for an update on the MS4 Village Stormwater 
Program requirements.  The Clerk presented a proposal letter from Jim Antonelli, P.E., regarding his 
assistance with the village stormwater program. Jim Antonelli, P.E. will assist the Village in completing 
and filing mandatory filings, including  the MS4 Notice of Intent (NOI), and will follow up with the 
Village to make sure deadlines and requirements are met.  Trustee Lobosco reported to the Board that she  
will attend an upcoming meeting of the Manhasset Bay Protection Committee (“MBPC”), an organization 
that assists the Village and its other members in satisfying their responsibilities under the NYS DEC’s  
MS4 program.  That MBPC meeting will address program requirements and responsibilities.  The Clerk 
was instructed to invite Jim Antonelli, P.E. to discuss the MS4 Program at the next BOT meeting. 
 
The Mayor provided an analysis of the Village’s balance of funds received from the State and Local 
Fiscal Recovery Funds Program which includes the American Rescue Plan (ARPA) Act.   
 
The Mayor then moved the discussion to New York State’s Local Government Records Management 
Improvement Fund (LGRMIF) grants program which provides funds to help local governments establish 
records.  The LGRMIF is now accepting grant applications for 2024-2025. The Mayor recommended that 
the Village notify LGRMIF of our intent to apply for grant money before the deadline for the expenditure 
or commitment of ARPA funds under  the State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds Program.  The Clerk 
was instructed to file the intent of application. 
 
The Mayor then moved the discussion to the Village’s pursuit of electronic workflow solutions for 
various Village functions.  He asked Trustee Cataldo, Trustee Lobosco, the Clerk, and the Deputy Clerk 
for their opinions on the necessity of a workflow program for the building department in the Village. 
Opinions were given and the Mayor indicated that this discussion would be ongoing.  Trustee Cataldo and 
Trustee Lobosco will continue to inquire about different workflow programs and options.  
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The Mayor then brought the discussion to the current Architectural Review Board’s (ARB) fee schedule 
for ARB appeals.  After discussion, upon motion by Trustee Cataldo, seconded by Trustee Lobosco, the 
following resolution was unanimously adopted by all Trustees present: 

RESOLVED, that the Architectural Review Board’s current rates for appeals will be $500.00 for 
the application and a $2,000.00 deposit, similar to the Board of Zoning Appeals for a similar 
process.  

The Mayor moved the meeting to discuss Village roadwork completed in December.   

The Mayor began the discussion by asking the Board for a resolution to waive conflict for attorney, 
Christopher Prior, who drafted the Intermunicipal Agreement for the Manhasset-Lakeville Water District 
and in turn is advising the Village regarding said agreement.  The Mayor stated the reason for the waiver 
of conflict is that the proposed agreement is minor, there are no contentious or difficult issues, the amount 
involved, $6,250 is very small and there are no meaningful contingencies.  Upon motion by Trustee 
Lobosco, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the following resolution was unanimously adopted by all Trustees 
present: 

RESOLVED, the Village waives any potential conflicts of interest relating to Village attorney 
Christopher Prior’s representation of both the Village and the Manhasset-Lakeville Water District 
(MLWD), in connection with  the Intermunicipal Agreement for road restoration between the 
Village and  MLWD, which Mr. Prior prepared at the request of MLWD,  for the reasons stated 
by the Mayor. 

The Mayor then moved the discussion to accept the Manhasset-Lakeville Water District (MLWD) 
Intermunicipal Agreement for the water main repair work on Willow Court. After discussion, upon 
motion by Trustee Cataldo, seconded by Trustee Lobosco, the following resolution was unanimously 
adopted by all Trustees present: 

RESOLVED,  the Village approved the agreement as presented by the Manhasset Lakeville 
Water District for the road restoration of Willow Court in accord with Posillico Civil proposal to 
MLWD. 

 
At 8:30 p.m. Mayor Riscica moved to enter into Executive Session. This was seconded by Trustee Hauck.  
All Trustees present were in favor.   

The Mayor announced that executive session ended at 8:55 p.m.   

The discussion moved to the vacant position of Clerk-Treasurer.  The Mayor noted that the positions of 
Clerk and Treasurer have been separated for purposes of civil service in order to reflect that (a) our 
current candidate, Marie Brodsky, does not have an accounting/treasury background and (b) the Village 
desires to have a Treasurer with more experience.  However, until a position of Treasurer is filled, the 
Village needs to have an acting Treasurer in order to do business in general and to transact its business 
with NY State.  As such, the Mayor noted that the position of Clerk-Treasurer needs to be filled.   
 
Marie Brodsky has completed approximately three months of service as acting Village Clerk-Treasurer 
including training that will continue.  Marie reviewed a list of courses that  she has attended since 
November 6, 2023, as well as some upcoming courses for which she is registered.  After this period of 
service and training, the Mayor recommends that Marie Brodsky be appointed Clerk-Treasurer in order to 
fill the remaining term of Clerk-Treasurer Arlene Drucker (through April 1, 2024).  Upon motion by 
Trustee Cataldo, seconded by Trustee Hauck, the following resolution was unanimously adopted by all 
Trustees present: 
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RESOLVED, The following action was taken in the matter of the Clerk-Treasurer. 

a. Marie Brodsky is appointed as Village Clerk-Treasurer for the balance of the current term 
expiring at the Village’s annual meeting on April 1, 2024, made vacant by the resignation 
of former Clerk-Treasurer Arlene Drucker, as well as to the related positions as 
previously assigned the Clerk-Treasurer including (but not limited to): 

i. Clerk 

ii. Treasurer    

iii. Records Access Officer                

iv. Tax Collector                                

v. Election Officer  

b. Marie Brodsky will perform duties of Village Treasurer until such time as a Village 
Treasurer is hired. 

c. The Deputy Clerk shall relinquish her temporarily assigned duties as Clerk-Treasurer and 
related positions articulated above and will now resume the positions of Deputy Clerk-
Treasurer and Deputy to the related positions noted above. 

d. The Clerk-Treasurer’ compensation will be $70,000 per year and she will participate in 
the normal benefits in our Personnel Policies and Procedures (“PPP”) including 2 weeks 
of vacation (accruing as set forth in PPP), certain federal holidays, sick time as indicated, 
401(k) availability and participation in health insurance as stated in PPP.    

e. In recognition of her service to date, as well as for efficient record keeping, her vacation 
accrual shall begin retroactively on January 1, 2024. 

 
The Mayor noted that Clerk-Treasurer Brodsky was sourced to the Village by those we have an existing 
relationship with the people who are currently with FlexStaff.  Those individuals at FlexStaff also sourced 
our prior Clerk-Treasurer as well as some project staff.  The agreement with FlexStaff calls for a 15% fee 
of Clerk-Treasurer Brodsky’s salary upon conversion from temporary to permanent.  In respect of our 
successful relation, Flex Staff agreed to reduce its fee from $10,500 to $9,750.  As such, and on motion of 
Trustee Cataldo, seconded by Trustee Hauck and unanimously agreed, it was 

RESOLVED, that the Village shall pay FlexStaff a reduced fee of $9,750, as negotiated, under 
its agreement with FlexStaff for the conversion from temporary to permanent staff of Clerk-
Treasurer Brodsky. 

The Mayor then provided an update on the Village Hall Occupancy project.  He reviewed a proposal set 
forth by the current landlord, Lois Silva.  The Board agreed that the proposal was less than desirable but 
will keep it under consideration.  In the January Trustees meeting, the Trustees authorized the Mayor to 
retain an architectural firm known to the Village for not-to-exceed $5,000.  The Mayor then presented that 
proposal for preliminary site plan design from N2 Design + Architecture PC. On motion of Trustee 
Cataldo, seconded by Trustee Taylor and unanimously agreed, it was  
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RESOLVED, that the form of agreement with N2 Design + Architecture PC is hereby approved 
in the form presented. 

The Mayor then moved the discussion to Village Operations and general discussions.   

The Mayor shared a letter from the Manhasset Bay Protection Committee regarding upcoming member 
dues.  The Mayor discussed his opposition to the methodology used to calculate membership dues, with 
each member municipality, regardless of population, Bay frontage, or  annual tax municipal property tax 
levy, paying the same membership dues.  The Mayor shared his letter to the Manhasset Bay Protection 
Committee containing his objection, a point that he has made annually to MBPC. 

The Clerk discussed the upcoming Harassment and Discrimination webinar training.  She offered a flyer 
with information as well as link via the Board web page.  

Lastly, the Mayor brought up a Village property owner’s request to change their residential street number.  
No decision was made at this time.  The Board wishes to further review this matter at a later date.   

The Mayor stated that the next order of business was the approval of the Abstract of Claims.  After 
discussion, upon motion by Trustee Cataldo, seconded by Trustee Hauck, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted by all Trustees present: 

RESOLVED, that the January Abstract of Claims Number 9 of the Budget Year 2023 - 2024 for 
claim numbers 257 - 301 in the amount of $65,602.26, has been reviewed and approved by the 
Trustees, and is hereby accepted, as amended.  

The meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

____________________________________ 
Marie Brodsky 
Clerk-Treasurer 
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Exhibit 1. The Village of Plandome Heights lowered flag in honor of the late Trustee Gus Panopoulos 
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Exhibit 2. Reflections on the passing of Trustee Gus Panopoulos 
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Exhibit 2. The Village of Plandome Heights lowered flag in honor of the late Anne Carlson 
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Exhibit 4. Intermunicipal Agreement with the Manhasset-Lakeville Water District re:Willow Court  
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Exhibit 4. Intermunicipal Agreement with the Manhasset-Lakeville Water District re:Willow Court  
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Exhibit 4. Intermunicipal Agreement with the Manhasset-Lakeville Water District re:Willow Court  
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Exhibit 2. Posillico Proposal for Willow 
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